Minutes of the Methodist Council held on 31 October – 1 November 2006 

at High Leigh Conference Centre, Lord Street, Hoddesdon

Present:
The President, the Vice-President and 50 other voting members


(three non-voting members were also present)

Apologies:
Mr Ronald Calver, The Revd Thomas Stuckey, The Revd Paul Wilson

In

attendance:
The Revd Gareth Hill (observer, SRC), Mr Norman Mann (Audit Committee), Jane Bates (Minutes), Mr Toby Scott (Media Relations Officer), Mr John Ellis, Mr John Nelson, Ms Anne Topping (Policy Support and Research Unit)

Letters:
The Council agreed to send letters to the Revd Paul Wilson, Ms Karen Newsome

Prayers:
Mr Russell Buley (Chaplain) led prayers.

06.4.1
The Minutes of the Methodist Council held on 3 May 2006 were agreed.

06.4.2 Matters Arising

The Council noted that with reference to Minute 06.2.11 of the April Minutes (Enforcement of Ecclesiastical Exemption Orders), that it had been confirmed that the work at Great Horton, Bradford had been completed with the full co-operation of the Managing Trustees.

06.4.3 The year’s work in outline (MC/06/90)

David Deeks presented MC/06/90, which sketched out the major items of work that would be brought to each Council meeting during 2006/7.  The paper was noted for information.

06.4.4 What sort of body are we? (MC/06/91)

David Deeks presented MC/06/91 which was noted as information and background.  

David Deeks presented MC/06/92 which set out the expectations of the various groups involved in the Team Focus process.  This was endorsed.

06.4.5 How shall we work?

It was noted that new ways of working through Scrutiny Groups and Reference Groups were being implemented, following the Review of the Council report.

06.4.6 Minutes of the Strategy and Resources Committee (SRC)

Ken Wales (Chair of the SRC) presented the minutes of the Strategy and Resources Committee held on 26 July and 21 September 2006.  The changed relationship between the SRC and the Council was noted, with there now being three representatives from the SRC on the Council.  

06.4.7 Connexional Leadership Team report: an introduction

The Connexional Leadership Team meets three times a year and comprises the District Chairs, the Co-ordinating Secretaries, the General Secretary, the Warden of the Methodist Diaconal Order, the Chair of the Strategy and Resources Committee, the ex-President and Vice-President, the President and Vice-President and the President and Vice-President Designate.  The report of the Connexional Leadership Team was to be taken later in the agenda (see 06.4.22).

06.4.8 Chair’s Business

Will Morrey (Chair of the Council) explained that this item on the agenda was to give members of the Council an opportunity to bring their own items for discussion (particularly the President and Vice-President).

06.4.9 Property and Money: Project 8 (MC/06/93A)

Following a presentation by members of the Policy Support and Research Unit (PSRU), Ken Howcroft presented MC/06/93A.  The Council endorsed the ‘Proposals for Change’ outlined on pages 8-10 of the report, and the items identified for further work on page 2 of the report.

06.4.10 Circuit reviews – clarification of MC/06/08 (MC/06/94)

David Deeks presented MC/06/94.  It was felt that District Chairs could bring together the material emerging from circuit reviews in their own district, and share it at the Chairs’ Meeting.  It was agreed that the SRC, in partnership with the Chairs Meeting, should develop an overview and then bring it to the Council, for the first time in the Spring of 2008.  

06.4.11 Review of Senior Leadership (MC/06/95 and MC/06/95A)

David Deeks presented MC/06/95, which was agreed.  David Deeks presented paper MC/06/95A.  This was approved.

06.4.12 General introduction to the Connexional Team, in the setting of the Church overall

Introduction to Our Calling, Priorities for the Methodist Church and Team Focus 2005-8

On behalf of the Joint Secretaries’ Group, members of PSRU introduced the background to the work that is in progress on the shape of the Team beyond 2008.  The shape of the Team will be brought in greater detail to the January Council, and further developed for the March Council.

06.4.13 Shape of the Team: strategic leadership and senior management (MC/06/93B)

After discussion of the issues raised in the paper, the Council agreed to replace the underlined sentence with the following:

The Council encourages further work on this proposed provisional pattern of leadership and senior management for the Team, in the light of the comments made at the Council.

06.4.14 Faithful Cities and Urban Mission (MC/06/96)

Alison Jackson and Erica Dunmow were welcomed to the Council meeting.  The proposals 8.1, 8.2 and 8.3 as they relate to paragraph 3.2.2 were agreed.  Proposed names for the new Urban Reference Group will be brought to the January Council for appointment.

06.4.15 Extending Discipleship and Exploring Vocation (MC/06/97 and MC/06/107)

Margaret Jones presented MC/06/97.  MC/06/97 was received, taking into account the points raised in MC/06/107.

06.4.16 Training institutions review (MC/06/98 and MC/06/98A)

Margaret Jones presented MC/06/98 and MC/06/98A.  MC/06/98 was noted.  In considering MC/06/98A, there was some concern that the report presented to the Conference should be a report of the Council.  The report would need to be brought to the March Council and if there was further work to be done, this could be delegated or Council members could be consulted by post.  With this understanding, the paper was agreed.

The names of the working group were agreed as follows:

The Revd Ian White (Chair)

The Revd Christopher Batten

Mrs Jennifer Bone

The Revd Jim Jones

Dr Ian Lovecy

The Revd Liz Smith

The Revd David Way

06.4.17 Process to explore a possible review of Resolutions on Human Sexuality (MC/06/99)

Jonathan Kerry presented MC/06/99.  There was some discussion about paragraph 17 and it was agreed that this should be amended, deleting all the text after the comma in the first sentence.  It was also felt that the expertise gained by those who were members of the Pilgrimage of Faith working party should be made use of if possible.

The names of the working group were agreed as follows:

Revd Nigel Collinson (Chair)

A Co-ordinating Secretary (to be nominated by the General Secretary)

Revd Lionel Osborn

Revd Barbara Duchars

Revd Dr Brenda Mosedale

Ms Hannah Reed

Mrs Alethea Siow

Dr Richard Vautrey

06.4.18 Extensions of ministerial appointments (MC/06/100 and MC/06/100A)

David Deeks presented MC/06/100 and MC/06/100A.  Paper 100A indicated the process by which the recommendation had been made, particularly in the case of Co-ordinating Secretaries.  This was received, and the resolutions were agreed.

A vote was taken by ballot, and the proposed extensions were approved.

06.4.19 Stationing Review – an update (MC/06/101 and MC/06/101A)

John Bell (Chair of the Stationing Review Group) presented MC/06/101 and MC/06/101A.

MC/06/101 was received.  The principle outlined in MC/06/101A was agreed.  The name of the Revd Jennifer Ann Sweet was presented, with a verbal reasoned statement, and it was agreed that she should become a member of the group.

06.4.20 Grant making: Project 12 (MC/06/93 and MC/06/93C)

Ward Jones presented MC/06/93C.  The principles outlined on page 20 of the paper and recommendations 5.1 and 5.2 on page 22 were approved.

06.4.21 Report from Connexional Leadership Team (MC/06/102)

David Deeks presented MC/06/102, drawing Council’s attention to paragraph 6.  The principle set out there was endorsed by the Council.
06.4.22 Mapping a way forward: regrouping for mission (MC/06/103)

David Deeks presented MC/06/103, which was then discussed in groups.  The notes from the groups would be submitted so that this could be considered again in January.

06.4.23 Process on responses to What sort of Bishops? (MC/06/104)

David Deeks presented MC/06/104.  The resolutions were agreed. 

06.4.24 Communications Strategy 06/07 (MC/06/105)

David Deeks presented MC/06/105 which set out the proposed strategy for communicating the Team Focus proposals in advance of the Conference of 2007.  In particular, it is proposed that there should be background briefings with representatives to the Conference in each stationing region, to prepare them for the decisions they will be asked to make.  This was agreed.

06.4.25 Reshaping Financial Oversight (MC/06/106, MC/06/106A, MC/06/106B & Appendix 1)

David Deeks presented papers MC/06/106, MC/06/106A, MC/06/106B and Appendix 1.  These set out the suggested future role for the Connexional Treasurer, integrated with the Audit Committee; new governance arrangements for the Fund for Home Mission and the Fund for World Mission; and the terms of reference of the Audit Committee.

Resolutions 1 and 2 on MC/06/106 were agreed.

Resolutions 1 and 2 on MC/06/106A were agreed.

The resolution at the end of MC/06/106B was agreed.

The terms of reference of the Audit Committee were approved.

06.4.26 Appointment of Conference Business Committee (MC/06/109)

The Council appointed the Conference Business Committee for 2007, as set out in MC/06/109.

06.4.27 Wales Chairs (MC/06/110)

The Council approved MC/06/110, agreeing to recommend to the Conference the appointment of the Revd William R Morrey and the Revd Dr Stephen D Wigley as the two co-Chairs of the Wales Synod.

06.4.28 Audit Contract (MC06/111)

The Council noted MC/06/111.

06.4.29 Correction to earlier minutes: approval of Southlands accounts (MC/06/112)

The Council agreed MC/06/112, thereby adding to the minutes of the Council meeting held on 12 December 2005.

06.4.30 Trusteeship and Substitutes (MC/06/113)

The Council noted MC/06/113.

06.4.31 Appointments booklet (MC/06/114 and supplement)

It was noted that some of the committees listed in MC/06/114 had not yet been updated for the current connexional year.  It was agreed that those (indicated in italics) should not be formally appointed (unless corrected on the supplementary paper), but that those committees concerned should be allowed to continue.  The updated lists will be brought to the January meeting of the Council.  With this in mind, the appointments were agreed.

06.4.32 Methodist Church approval of New Testament Church of God – member of CTE; Housing Justice – Body in Association of CTE (MC/06/115)

The Council noted MC/06/115.

06.4.33 2007 anniversaries (MC/06/116)

The Council noted MC/06/116.

06.4.34 Joint Public Issues Team: An Agreement on Joint Working (MC/06/117)

The Council approved the recommendation in MC/06/117 and noted MC/06/117B.

06.4.35 Validation of alternative courses to Faith & Worship (MC/06/118)

The Council agreed MC/06/118.

06.4.36   The Council elected Alan Ashton, Ruth Pickles and Geoff Reid as its representatives to the Conference of 2007.

The Council concluded with prayer led by Russell Buley.

